

Two Case Studies of Precision Horticulture Approaches in Citrus Production

Manuela Zude^{1*} • Hans-Peter Kläring²

¹ Leibniz Institute for Agricultural Engineering Potsdam-Bornim e.V. (ATB), Max-Eyth-Allee 100, 14469 Potsdam, Germany
² Institute of Vegetable and Ornamental Crops Großbeeren/Erfurt e.V., Theodor-Echtermeyer-Weg 1, 14979 Großbeeren, Germany

Corresponding author: * zude@atb-potsdam.de

ABSTRACT

In the age of information technology, process-oriented data analysis is the focus of emerging science and is predicted to form the basis for economic growth. The general consensus is that, especially in agronomy, new innovative approaches are needed for a future process management. Because citrus is economically a very important fruit crop worldwide, two case studies of *in-situ* analysis of plant and fruit with prominent importance in the citrus production are reviewed targeting site-specific production measures. In the first approach, the review provides a background of the measurable plant response to oxygen shortage in the root zone by means of non-destructive methods and gives an outlook of the applications in citrus. In a second case study the quality analysis of citrus fruit at the tree level is discussed. The feasibility of the spatio-temporally resolved data recording in the harvest management is pointed out.

Keywords: citrus fruit quality, non-destructive, oxygen shortage, spatio-temporal, site-specific, soluble solids content

CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	139
PRECISION HORTICULTURE FOR CITRUS: COPING WITH OXYGEN LIMITATIONS IN THE ROOT ZONE	140
Water logging in irrigated horticulture	140
Root responses to oxygen deprivation	140
Citrus root stocks under oxygen deprivation	141
Detecting anoxia in the root zone	141
Detecting anoxia from the plant responses	142
Spectral-optical analyses of leaves	143
Advantages and bottlenecks of non-invasive measurements	144
PRECISION HORTICULTURE APPROACHES FOR THE ASSESSMENT OF THE QUALITY OF CITRUS FRUIT	145
Quality of citrus fruit	145
The application of near infrared spectroscopy for crop monitoring on the tree	146
CONCLUDING REMARKS	148
REFERENCES	

INTRODUCTION

In comparison to other industry sectors, technological advances in agricultural and horticultural production appear very gradually. A reasonable concept has been introduced in the framework of precision agriculture. Here, the plant itself is monitored *in-situ* to adapt the production measures to the needs of the plant. Biological variability and environmental impacts are taken into account for the first time by means of data collected spatially and temporally resolved, leading to more sustainable production processes (Stafford 2000; Grenzdörffer and Gebbers 2001; Zhang *et al.* 2002; Ewert *et al.* 2005; Rounsevell *et al.* 2006).

Such change in the point of view would be necessary also in the horticultural production. Approaches are presently developed taking into account a slightly increasing number of publications (Cook and Bramley 1998; Hall *et al.* 2002; Hense *et al.* 2002; Lamb *et al.* 2004; Herold *et al.* 2005; Bramley and Hamilton 2007; Reynolds *et al.* 2007; Gebbers and Zude 2008; Qing *et al.* 2008; Zude *et al.* 2008a). In horticulture, high investment costs, high productivity of the land area and highly perishable, valuable, and heterogenous produce provide even better reasons for hightechnology production methods. The high heterogeneity of the horticultural produce often requires even batch-wise handling (Tijskens and van Kooten 2006; Schouten *et al.* 2007). The product quality during production is determined by plant genome, environmental conditions, and production system leading to high variability at harvest time (**Fig. 1**). Plant analyses in the laboratory are already important components of the process management in, e.g., plant nutrition and postharvest handling of produce. However, this kind of random spots measuring does not comprise an up-to-date solution for sufficient controls with temporal high-resolution analysis.

Nowadays, the discipline of non-destructive plant and product monitoring under various conditions is developing rapidly. Depending on the observation level, spectral-optical methods have been applied in remote sensing (e.g. Omasa *et al.* 2007; Verstraeten *et al.* 2008) for canopy screening as well as in molecular analysis of a diagnostic plant parameter under question (e.g. Krause and Weis 1991; Lichtenthaler and Schweiger 1998; Abbott 1999; Saito 2006; Lenk *et al.* 2007; Zude 2009).



Fig. 1 Quality of perishable products with major factors in the production. $Q_{E, G, P}$ = Factors influencing quality (environment, genome, production measures), Qa = apparent product quality at harvest time (Zude and McRoberts 2006).

Machine vision systems have been established for sorting as well as monitoring during crop production and processing. Research groups in cooperation with industry have recently developed new sorting lines using spectroscopic methods, e.g., for grading according to fruit soluble solids (Birth and Hecht 1987; Ozaki et al. 2006; Nicolai et al. 2007) and pigment contents (Cubeddu et al. 1999; Merzlyak et al. 1999; Eccher Zerbini et al. 2002; Zude 2003; Zude et al. 2007; c.f. Torricelli 2009). Desktop modules and portable instruments for individual product testing became available in the past five years based on the same technology. As a result, internal quality parameters of fruits can be assessed directly in the production process and subsequently checked in the entire supply chain. It is precisely this repeated analysis along the supply chain that is essential to assess the impact of process conditions in production and postharvest on the product quality. Furthermore, new innovative optical compounds (Sumpf 2009), recent generic modeling attempts regarding the interactance of light and matter (Fukhanski et al. 1993; Qin and Lu 2007a, 2007b; c.f. Torricelli 2009), and logistic data processing methods for spatio-temporal resolved analyses (e.g. Piepho et al. 2003; Minasny et al. 2005; Trauth et al. 2007) provide the means to reach the next level of fruit production.

With increasing demands regarding the land use and water resources as well as high crop quality requests, the production methods are changing. Traditional citrus farming with trees planted in square with, e.g., $25 \text{ m} \times 25 \text{ m}$ space has been replaced by systems with higher tree density supported by water-efficient drip irrigation. Intensive production systems using adapted cultivars and pruning techniques show densities up to 1,300 trees per acre, which is in the range that we find in apple production with small spindle tree forms. The advantage of intensive production system is to grow fruit in a more economic way as well as to be able to manipulate the growing conditions for optimizing the fruit quality and yield. The drawback is the increasing susceptibility of the system against unfavorable conditions,

since the soil capacity to work as a buffer is diminishing. Taking into account the enhanced investment costs, the introduction of sensors for *in situ* analysis appears more and more reasonable.

The following sections will point out two applications for *in-situ* analyses of plant responses, approaching the nondestructive diagnosis of the physiological stage of plant and produce.

PRECISION HORTICULTURE FOR CITRUS: COPING WITH OXYGEN LIMITATIONS IN THE ROOT ZONE

Water logging in irrigated horticulture

Water supply is one of the major impacts on plant growth under field conditions. Drought stress was recently reviewed (Davies *et al.* 2005; Mahajan and Tuteja 2005; Parry *et al.* 2005; Salekdeh and Komatsu 2007; Neumann 2008). On the other hand, a serious horticultural problem is that of temporary flooding. The lack of oxygen (anoxia) in the root zone linked to submerged soil can lead to considerable yield losses. Citrus, in particular, is susceptible to oxygen deficiency in the root environment. Symptoms of different stress factors are often similar. To distinguish between an excess and deficit of water is difficult, but naturally is even more difficult by means of soil, instead of plant data.

Drip irrigation in hydroponic systems and intensive field production, flooding events and high ground water level in the rainy season, lead to limited soil gases exchange rates. Under these conditions, equilibrium of oxygen partial pressure from atmosphere to rhizosphere is rather a result of O_2 diffusion in soil solution than convection, because oxygen transport through air filled pores is impeded. Oxygen diffusion in solution is 11,300 times reduced in comparison to movement in air. As a result, flooding causes a reduced soil oxygen partial pressure due to the activity of plant roots, microbes, and fungi, which use oxygen as the terminal electron acceptor (electronegativity of oxygen = 3.5) in respiratory processes.

In submerged soil, within days or even hours, depending on the organism density, temperature, and fresh water supply, the oxygen partial pressure may fall to the limit of its detection. The lack of the electron acceptor oxygen causes a reduced redox potential in the soil solution, altering the mineral availability for the plants (Ponnamperuma 1972; Li *et al.* 2006).

Root responses to oxygen deprivation

In roots, the lack of oxygen limits oxidative phosphorylation that cause a lack of ATP and resulting decrease in root growth rate (Drew 1997). Within several hours of anoxic conditions less efficient anaerobic respiration pathways are initiated that yield significantly less energy in the form of ATP (Perata and Alpi 1993; Drew 1997; Amedeo Alpi pers. comm. 2001) and produce ethanol and lactic acid as end products (Kennedy et al. 1992; Wigge et al. 1993; Pfister-Sieber and Brändle 1994; Kwast and Hand 1996). The root partly releases the high energy end products from anaerobic respiration since they are either toxic or reduce the pH of the symplast in the root tissue to unfavourable ranges. When measuring apparent root-zone respiration rate by means of O_2 or O_2 exchange, rhizomicrobial respiration is always included. However, mere root respiration should be used for comparing the respiratory activity of plant roots under various soil conditions. During flooding, the apparent respiration rate decreases, but due to an enhanced percentage of microbial respiration, the decrease in mere root respiration rate is even more pronounced. The microbes benefit from the lack of oxygen since defense mechanisms of the roots are hindered, and the high energy compounds released by the roots support the microbe growth.

Limited ATP synthesis in plant roots under oxygen shortage has frequently been studied (Dry and Wiskich 1982; Pradet and Raymond 1983; Crawford 1993), while few studies are available on the changes in the redox charge of co-enzymes (Morimoto and Yamasue 2007), which drives the redox reactions in cell metabolism. Co-encymes are oxidised in the aerobic respiratory pathway. In anaerobic respiration the oxidation takes place to a limited amount and different extent regarding the phosphorylated and non-phosphorylated forms (Perata and Alpi 1993; Pfister-Sieber and Brändle 1994; Liao and Lin 1995; Pezeshki et al. 1996). In many plant species, an alternative respiration path is present additionally to the cytochrome path. It is assumed that the alternative path acts as an overflow for accumulating reduced co-enzymes (Day and Lambers 1983). The residual oxygen uptake in the alternative pathway is supposed to be due to oxidation in the peroxisomes (Lambers et al. 1991). In the latter process, co-enzymes are oxidised, mostly the nicotinamide-adenine-dinucleotides, NAD(P).

Under anoxic conditions, a decrease in the oxidation rate of NAD(P) was found in isolated mitochondria (Wigge *et al.* 1993; Kwast and Hand 1996; Paul and Schneckenburger 1996) and *in vivo* (Hoffmann *et al.* 1993; Zude-Sasse *et al.* 2001; Morimoto and Yamasue 2007). The complex influence of the decreased NAD(P) oxidation on the plant due to oxygen deficiency is hardly investigated.

Citrus root stocks under oxygen deprivation

Greenhouse experiments were carried out on citrus root stocks to study short-term (max 5 h) and medium-term (max 54 h) plant responses. Side effects were largely excluded by rapidly inducing anoxia (within 30 s) by streaming the root cuvettes with gaseous nitrogen. CO₂ gas exchange of roots and leaves was measured with an infrared gas analyser in an open system. Total photosynthetic electron transport rate (ETR) was analysed by means of chlorophyll fluorescence kinetic analysis applying light saturation curve readings on dark-adapted leaves (Krause and Weis 1991). Discrimina-ting analyses of oxidised $NAD(P)^+$ and reduced NAD(P)Hwere carried out after extraction of fresh plant tissue by enzymatic means recorded photometrically (Hoffmann et al. 1993; Zude-Sasse 2000). Anaerobic reduction charge (ARC) was calculated by ARC=NADPH/(NADPH+NADP+), while catabolic reduction charge (CRC) address CRC=NADH/ $(NADH+NAD^{+}).$

Root respiration apparently decreased immediately after starting the stress treatment. A reduced net photosynthesis rate (P_N) appeared within a period of a few hours that is consistent with former work on many plant species (Phung and Knipling 1976; Andersen et al. 1984; Peine et al. 1985; Smith and Ager 1988; Larson and Schaffer 1991; Vu and Yelenosky 1991; Beckman et al. 1992; Liao and Lin 1995; Pezeshki et al. 1996; Fernandez 2006; Li et al. 2007). The reduction in P_N is assumed to be largely the result of stomatal closure due to enhanced ethylene or abscisic acid production and dissociation, resulting in reduced CO₂ uptake. However, the rate of ATP and NAD(P)H formation in the leaves constitute the driving force of photosynthesis (Giersch et al. 1980; Siebke et al. 1990; Gerst et al. 1994). A number of studies suggest a major influence of the degree of ADP phosphorylation regulated via the carbohydrate concentration of plants (Rao et al. 1990) and concluded that the rate of NADP⁺ reduction regulates photosynthesis (Giersch et al. 1980; Siebke et al. 1990; Hanning and Heldt 1993; Wigge et al. 1993; Krömer 1995). In their model, the ARC and CRC determine the ETR in the two photosystems (PSI and PSII) in the chloroplasts. Subsequently, the increased redox potential of NADPH and corresponding deficiency of NADP⁺ could limit the photosynthesis rate under anoxia (PS II \rightarrow PS I \rightarrow Ferredoxin \rightarrow NADP⁺).

The hypothesis of a non-stomatal influence was supported by empirical studies in citrus (Zude-Sasse and Lüdders 2000), mango (Zude-Sasse *et al.* 2001), and other plants (Peine *et al.* 1985; Kwast and Hand 1996; Morimoto and Yamasue 2007), i.e. oxygen deficiency leads to an increase of pyridine nucleotide charges. It was shown in citrus that



Fig. 2 Schematic of time-dependence of factors affecting net photosynthesis rate in short- and medium-term oxygen deficiency in the root zone after starting the stress treatment (time 0). \triangle net photosynthesis rate, \bullet non-stomatal impact, \diamond stomatal impact (Zude-Sasse 2000).

total contents of NAD (1.2 nmol g⁻¹ fw) and NADP (1.0 nmol g⁻¹ fw) were unaffected by anoxia treatment in shortterm. However, enhanced values of ARC and CRC were found. The ARC increased from 0.28 to 0.31, and the CRC from 0.12 to 0.31 resulting in free reaction enthalphy enhancement from -442.4 to -444.0 kJ mol⁻¹. Similarly enhanced values were found in the leaves. The higher values point to the decreased availablility of the oxidised molecules and diminished readiness for reduction in photosynthesis. Variations in ETR and efficiency of the photosystems (yield, y) (Krause and Weis 1991) indicated that the increased CRC and ARC appeared in parallel with a reduced y and light saturation of ETR at lower photon density (Zude-Sasse et al. 2001). Such finding might actually be a result of endproduct inhibition at the ferredoxin to NADP⁺ electron transfer step. Within a few hours, both CRC and ARC in the leaves returned to the level determined prior to the treatment. Solely, in the roots the CRC remained high. In the medium term, net photosynthesis rate seemed to be limited by stomatal closure as indicated by the reduced ratio of internal/external CO₂ concentrations (Fig. 2).

Although the causal interactions of the redox charge of NAD(P) in roots and leaves remain unknown, such finding point to sensitive parameters in the plant response and, consequently, to possible advanced methods for monitoring the plants in the production: Drought or osmotic stress (Neumann 2008; Storey and Walker 1999) and oxygen shortage often result in similar plant symptoms becoming visible when plants are already severely damaged. While sensors for environmental conditions as well as the plant response to drought stress exist, the influence of oxygen deficiency on the plant is hardly approached. Particularly, short-term response to anoxia might be detected by means of the ETR, y, and NAD(P) charges.

Long-term (several days) response of plants to anoxia is even less investigated. Here, two cases must be distinguished: (1) Plants adapt to anoxia and survive, and (2) plants are not able to adapt and die. Adaptation to anoxia is, however, often accompanied by significant growth and yield reductions and therefore detection in due time by non invasive measures would be of large advantage. In the second case, plants are irreversibly damaged very quickly and here an extremely rapid plant response measurable by means of feasible method is requested.

Detecting anoxia in the root zone

Soil (or substrate) parameters can be measured and examined in relation to anoxia. Recently optical sensors were developed for the measurement of gaseous (Cao and Duan 2006) and dissolved oxygen. Such sensors have several advantages compared to the conventional Clark-type amperometric oxygen electrodes which consume oxygen and therefore need a specific flow rate of the soil water or nutrient solution. Paramagnetic devices provide accurate readings, but are expensive. Oxygen sensors could be applied to detect unfavourable conditions in the root zone. The critical oxygen partial pressure is determined by the oxygen consumption of the roots, mainly by the respiratory activity, tissue resistance, and radial distance from the rhizodermis to the mitochondria. However, it is difficult to estimate the effect of the oxygen concentration on the plant due to nonuniform distribution of the oxygen concentration in the root environment and in the tissue as well as the apparent adaptations of the roots. Moreover, the oxygen demand of the roots and thus the critical oxygen partial pressure in the root environment depend also on the photosynthesis affecting the root respiration by providing the assimilates.

The same difficulties appear when considering the soil water content. Suitable sensors for the measurement of the soil water potential, such as tensiometers, provide data on the available water, but in submerged soil the saturation of the soil is more interesting. The soil water content can be measured by various methods, mostly calibrated on the gravimetrically measured water, such as lysimeter, Bowen ratio, scintillometer, eddy correlation, and time domain reflectometry. Methods applied for spatially resolved sensing, such as geo-electrical and electromagnetic induction sensing, or spectroscopic approaches in the near infrared wavelength range are available and provide spatio-temporal data on the soil conditions. Enhancing the observation level by means of remote sensing (microwave, radar, polarized light, spectroscopy in the visible, shortwave near infrared up to thermal infrared wavelength range) enables landscape assessment (Verstraeten et al. 2008), but apparent signals might be pertubated due to dense canopies. Soil- or substrate water content, regardless the observation scale, itself are, however, less suitable to characterise anoxia in the root environment in relation to its effect on plant growth, but provide information to distinguish between water deficit and oxygen deficiency when a reduction of growth, photosynthesis rate or any other crop parameter is detected.

The most specific indication of oxygen deficiency in the root environment is the strong decrease of the aerobic root respiration (Lambers et al. 1991). Root respiration may be derived from the CO_2 efflux from the soil or the substrate. Here, the possible sources of CO₂ in the root environment need to be considered. Kuzyakov (2006) distinguished five main biogenic sources of CO₂ efflux from soils: root respiration (1), microbial decomposition of rhizodeposits (2) and dead plant remains (3), microbial decomposition of soil organic matter in root or plant residue affected soil (4) and in root-and-plant residue free soil (5). The processes feeding the sources (4), (5), and partly also (3) are passing off slowly (Kuzyakov 2006) so that their contribution to the total CO₂ efflux from the soil or substrate may be neglected when measuring root respiration. In contrast, sources (1), (2) and partly (3) contribute significantly to the CO_2 efflux rates from soils or substrates. Presently only destructive and isotopic methods are available to distinguish between root (1) and rhizomicrobial (2) respiration (Kuzyakov and Larionova 2006). In any case, a low total CO_2 efflux from the soil or substrate provides an indicator for oxygen deficiency in the root environment. Most often two non-destructive methods are applied to measure the CO_2 efflux from the soil. The classical chamber method, where the CO_2 flux is measured by a gas analyser, yields reliable data (Davidson et al. 2002). Despite its high purchase, installation and maintenance costs, nowadays eddy covariance techniques to measure the soil CO₂ efflux has been temporarily applied (Baldocchi 2003). Tang et al. (2003) proposed the estimation of CO₂ fluxes based on continuous measurements of the soil CO_2 profile. Measuring profiles is less expensive than the use of chambers. However, difficulties may be expected when the soil is waterlogged or flooded.

In hydroponic systems or containers, the measurement of the root respiration is more difficult. The CO_2 respired by the roots may diffuse out of the substrate in the gaseous phase, but also leave the substrate dissolved in the drainage solution. The substrate volume captured by the roots represents a small fraction of the ground area, making the application of eddy covariance and substrate profile techniques nearly impossible. Despite the problem of the dissolved CO_2 in the drainage solution, imbedding the substrate in a chamber seems to provide a suitable method to measure the root respiration rate. This method is non-destructive, but invasive: The environment of the substrate in the chamber differs from the "natural" environment in terms of wind speed, CO_2/O_2 concentrations and CO_2/O_2 gradients at the substrate surface. These effects must be evaluated.

Methane production in submerged soil (Ponnamperuma 1972; and e.g. Megonigal and Guenther 2008) plays a major role in greenhouse gas assessment, but does not provide sensitive data for measuring the plant responses in the short-term.

Measuring directly on the plant, the water transport can be measured using porometer, and more simple temperature of leaves, stem diameter, xylem sap flow, as well as D_2O . Results would provide valuable data for detecting drought stress (Fernandez *et al.* 2008), while the response due to anoxia appears with a time-lag and with similar symptoms resulting in non-helpful signals for adjusting production measures.

The oxygen concentration in the plant tissue may also be considered as an indicator for anoxia. Recently, techniques based on oxygen-sensitive phosphorescent microbeads have been developed to measure absolute intercellular oxygen concentration in plants (Schmälzlin *et al.* 2005). Such minimal-invasive techniques were preferably used to characterise the metabolic activity depending on internal oxygen concentration in seeds and potato tubers (van Dongen *et al.* 2004). Likewise soil or substrate oxygen concentration, tissue oxygen concentration cannot be expected to be homogensously distributed in the roots, which makes the establishment of critical values of the oxygen concentration complex and certainly these values also depend on several environmental conditions as well as on the status of the plant.

Detecting anoxia from the plant responses

Beside or in addition to soil or substrate attributes the plant's response to anoxia should be evaluated. Anoxia in the root environment results in a strong decrease of shoot and root growth. Relative stem elongation is probably the easiest to measure plant parameter related to growth. Stem elongation can be measured simply by using a ruler or more sophisticated on-line using linear displacement position sensors (Oki and Lieth 2004). Measured stem elongation can be related to a standard elongation described for many crops as a function of environmental conditions - most often of air temperature by means of Arrhenius approach (Tijskens and van Kooten 2006). Stem growth decreases under oxygen shortage, but such effect can be caused by other stress factors including drought and high salinity and is therefore not suitable for a specific diagnosis of anoxia in submerged soil. Moreover, in some plants, such as rice, increased stem elongation is a mechanism of anoxia tolerance under flooding and submergence (Gibbs and Greenway 2003)

The same problems appear when leaf area is considered. Leaf area can be derived from simple linear non-destructive measurements of leaf length or width (Schwarz and Kläring 2001), or using remote sensing (e.g. Elwadie *et al.* 2005). Measured leaf growth may be related to standard leaf growth calculated by a model (Marcelis *et al.* 1998; Lee and Heuvelink 2003). Inhibition of leaf growth was often observed under oxygen deficiency, but leaf growth is also reduced under osmotic stress. The measurement uncertainty of leaf area of adult plants is relatively high compared to the leaf area increment in the short periods. Remote sensing methods allow to separate leaf growth and stress response, if wavelength dependent data are considered.

Shoot and root mass are affected by oxygen deficiency in the root environment. Several methods to measure plant mass non-invasively are available. Balances can be used to follow the mass development of plants grown in containers, if the mass differences can be reasonably attributed to the plant growth. However, evapotranspiration and irrigation limit a high temporal resolution of the measurements. In the 1950s radioisotopes were tested to measure the mass of sugar cane canopies by analysis of the absorption of the gamma-rays by the plants (Burr et al. 1956). Originally this gamma-scanning technique was applied to uniform canopies, such as cereals, but nowadays vegetables can also be measured with reasonable accuracy (Gutezeit 2000a). Gutezeit (2000b) used this technique for irrigation control. In an experimental approach plants were irrigated, when its noninvasively measured growth rate was significantly lower compared to the well-irrigated control. Remote sensing based on reflectance and transmittance measurements also may be used to estimate the green biomass of a canopy (Meron et al. 2000; Hansen and Schjoerring 2003). Additionally, laser-scanning techniques were applied in citrus for measuring the canopy density (Wei and Salyani 2005; Zaman et al. 2006b). Some of this equipment provides very accurate measurements of mass increment for short periods of one day. However, it must be considered that they capture all variations in canopy mass due to changes in the water status of the plants. When using mass increment measurements for irrigation control, an additional measurement is necessary to distinguish between an effect of water deficit and water logging. This may be a rough measurement of the soil or substrate moisture.

Spectral-optical analyses of leaves

Reflectance readings - Adaptation to oxygen deficiency always includes coping with an energy crisis due to the lack of the terminal electron acceptor in the respiratory chain as well as protecting the cell against the reducing pressure (Zude-Sasse *et al.* 2001; Gibbs and Greenway 2003). The latter may cause changes in the xanthophyll cycle resulting in variation in the carotenoid composition. Changes in the related carotenoids zeaxanthin, violaxanthin, and antheraxanthin, were reported earlier as measurable by means of reflectance spectra and were recorded in remote-sensing or in contact with the leaf under various stress conditions



Fig. 3 *In-situ* readings carried out on citrus leaves (*Citrus reticulata*). Leaf diffuse reflectance is presented as the ratio of reflectance intensities at 555 nm and 450 nm. Reflectance values were recorded with a handheld photodiode array spectrophotometer (PA1101, CP, Germany) equipped with LED serving as light source and calibrated with white reference (spectralon, Labsphere, USA). The leaf apparent fluorescence signal was measured with excitation at 337 nm and emission at 460 nm at a time gate of 6-8 ns applying a fluorimeter equipped with glass fibre (LF401, I.O.M., Germany). Data are expressed as normalized values between 0 and 1. Bars represent SE.

(Peñuelas *et al.* 1995; Gamon *et al.* 1997), but were hardly studied under anoxic conditions. Adapted indices or multivariate methods for processing the leaf spectra may provide, however, relevant data. For instance, the ratio of reflectance intensity at 555 nm and 450 nm changes due to anoxia in the root zone of citrus (**Fig. 3**), maybe pointing to a method that detects a plant response which is specific to anoxia.

Changes in chlorophyll (Carter 1994) and flavanoids are detectable by means of reflectance and by fluorescence analyses and provide data on the plant stress response (Moran and Moran 1998; Merzlyak *et al.* 1999; Hagen *et al.* 2006). Former experiments indicated that these approaches are suitable to distinguish between adaptation and irreversible damage of plants. A specific response to anoxia can hardly be expected. Reflectance measurements based on remote sensing may, however, be used to estimate integrated stress responses of the canopies (e.g. Peñuelas *et al.* 1998; Roberto *et al.* 2002).

As a result, reflectance readings in the visible and up to infrared wavelength range, changes in the pigment profiles and temperature and emission coefficients can be measured (Möller *et al.* 2007). In shifting the observation level closer to the leaf, imaging techniques can be used for measuring the stomata aperture, which provides an apparent signal for different plant response to environmental and endogenous stress (e.g. Dzikiti *et al.* 2007). However, again it is questionable whether this signal is specific to anoxia.

Chlorophyll fluorescence - Besides the analysis of reflectance intensity due to absorption and scattering characteristics of the canopy, the re-emission of radiation can be considered. Fluorescence is a highly specific phenomenon appearing in molecules, which possess electrons that can be excited from the ground state (S0) directly or over an intermediate to their excited singlet state (S1*) when absorbing radiation and return to the ground state again, while reemitting radiation. Chlorophyll shows fluorescence with high quantum yield in the red wavelength range. First methodology development began with much more precise techniques by measuring time-resolved chlorophyll fluorescence with nano second resolution (Brody and Rabinowitch 1957). In parallel, research was carried out leading to the discovery of the Kautsky effect (c.f. Krause and Weis 1991). During the last few decades, chlorophyll fluorescence analysis has become an accepted method in plant physiology, using appropriately adapted instruments.

Chlorophyll fluorescence kinetic analysis (Kautsky and Hirsch 1931; Krause and Weis 1991) has been applied in several approaches for measuring the activity and capacity of photosystem II under various stress conditions (Lichtenthaler and Rinderle 1988) and is used in applied research in the fields of precision agriculture (Lüdeker et al. 1997) as well as fruit decay monitoring (Nedbal et al. 2000). Under anoxia in the root zone, the ETR and y provide useful parameters that can be analysed non-invasively, sometimes leading to remarkable differences in control and stressed plants (Fig. 4). The differences between and within the leaves, already before the treatment are, however, also noticeable. Spatial distribution of the electron transport rates in leaves and the influence of leaf development stage need to be taken into account when considering a feasible application of the method.

Instruments for measuring the spatial distribution of the chlorophyll fluorescence of plant leaves are available for the past since few years from the companies, PSI (Czech Republic) and Walz (Germany). Furthermore, recent efforts in the field of laser development result in new light sources with low weight and robust design (Sumpf 2009). Promising results can be obtained with new laser light sources serving for exciting electrons of molecules under interest, e.g. for measuring the fluorescence appearing in the bluegreen in addition to the red wavelength range.



Fig. 4 Electron transport rate (ETR [µmol m⁻² s⁻¹]) measured with a pulse-modulated imaging system for analysing the chlorophyll fluorescence kinetic (FluorCam FC 800-O/1010, PSI, Brno, Czech Republic). Presented in normalized false colour coding [0-100%] of four leaves before (A) and after 36 hours anoxia (B) in the root zone of citrus root-stock *Citrus volkameriana* in a greenhouse. The maximum ETR was derived at the inflection point of regression curve of light saturation curves measured after dark adaptation with increasing photon flux density (max. $600 \pm 30 \text{ µmol·m}^{-2} \cdot \text{s}^{-1}$).

Blue-green fluorescence - Fluorescent compounds fluorescing in the blue-green wavelength range were rarely investigated. However, the technique of laser-induced fluorescence spectroscopy (LIFS) might provide an additional non-invasive tool to address plant compounds. Lichtenthaler (Buschmann and Lichtenthaler 1998) and co-workers used a fluorescence imaging system equipped with laser light sources to obtain non-invasively images of leaves to detect changes in the blue-green fluorescence. The apparent fluorescence intensities are the combination of the fluorescence of a variety of native fluorescent and quenching compounds in the plant. Such molecules are, e.g., chlorophyll a and b, and chlorophyll precursors, riboflavin, pyridine nucleotides (NADH and NADPH), ferulic acid derivatives and others (c.f. Buschmann and Lichtenthaler 1998; Lakowicz 2006). In extracts, it is possible to perform quantitative fluorimetry according to the following equation:

$$I_F = k \cdot \Phi \cdot I_0 \cdot (1 - 10^{[-\varepsilon \cdot l \cdot c]})$$

where I_F is the apparent fluorescence intensity, k is a geometric instrumental factor, $\boldsymbol{\Phi}$ is the quantum yield (photons emitted/photons absorbed), I_0 is the intensity of the excitation source, epsilon is the wavelength-dependent molar absorption coefficient, *l* is the path length and *c* is the analyte concentration. However, the pH-value of the extract determines the redox status of the molecule and strongly influences the energy level of the relevant electron. The interaction of the dipole momentum of the molecule under question with the dipole moment of the solvent or the tissue matrix, when measuring an intact plant organ, including all possible interactions as direct response on the solvent molecule and solute molecule, appearance of dipole moment changes due to interaction of solution and solute molecule, as well as static quenching and reabsorption effects, make such approach difficult.

That such effects severely affect the fluorescence interpretation *in-situ* is obvious, but sometimes such uncertainty appears partly as an advantage: This is the case for NAD(P), where the oxidized NAD(P)^{\dagger} shows no fluorescence, while the reduced form NAD(P)H fluoresces due to appearing stable electron delocalization at the nicotinamide ring. For example, a nitrogen laser emitting at 337 nm can be applied (LF401, I.O.M., Germany) for exciting NAD(P)H (pH = 8.4) resulting in fluorescence at characteristic band passes.

The molecule conformation and charge of pyridine nucleotides were already measured in isolated mitochondria by the molecular fluorescence intensity (Brody and Rabinowitch 1957; Siffel *et al.* 1991) and fluorescence relaxation time (Ladokhin and Brand 1995; Paul and Schneckenburger 1996). Studies on the influence of anoxia on the redox charge of NAD(P) by means of fluorescence are promising, but still rare.

When directly measuring on the plant tissue, a broad peak is visible in the blue-green range due to mainly the polyphenol fluorescence. The difference of the spectral profiles might be used for calibrating on the NAD(P)H. Resulting wet-chemically methods might be partially replaced by non-destructive *in-situ* measurements. Recently, technical solutions became available for measuring NAD(P)H in intact animal tissue (e.g. Pogue *et al.* 2001). The achievement of such application in plant organs appear more difficult due to phenolic compounds masking the NAD(P)H fluorescence. Time-resolved laser-induced fluorescence might solve such problems by providing additional information on molecules` fluorescence relaxation time.

Fluorescence relaxation is altered due to the influence of different environmental conditions and is therefore *insitu* subject to changes. Such information may enable, however, the discrimination of NAD(P) fluorescence (0.4 ns in methanol at pH = 8.2) from chlorophyll a fluorescence (5.9 ns in methanol) and the overall polyphenols' fluorescence. Preliminary results achieved when investigating reduced oxygen partial pressure in the root zone of rooted citrus cuttings support such a suggestion (**Fig. 3**).

Furthermore, protein marker genes emitting green fluorescence might lead beyond the border of molecular sensing to gene expression analyses during the processes (Chong *et al.* 2007), such as targeted by means of real-time PCR. However, such approaches require the implementation of indicator plants set in the orchard.

Advantages and bottlenecks of non-invasive measurements

Non-invasive measurements (**Table 1**) carried out temporarily during the entire production period may indicate in due time harmful oxygen concentrations in the root environment or plant tissue and enable the farmer to take action to avoid growth and yield reductions. Some of these measurements are easily to perform in a plant canopy, others require a laboratory and are therefore not suitable for practical use. Only few methods were evaluated to detect anoxia. In any sensor-based method two main questions need to be solved before practical application:

1. Most stress factors such as anoxia, salinity or drought stress result in similar plant responses, which make it difficult to derive the necessary measure. Dual measurements of the soil properties, which indicate the most likely stress factor and the plant parameter, which estimates the stress level, may overcome these difficulties.

2. All available studies compare the response of anoxia treated plants to that of standard plants well supplied with oxygen. The signal of the standard, however, is specific to the genome, and depends on many factors, such as age and position of the leaf. Providing a threshold is the most difficult to obtain task for practical applications.

Besides the problems related to sensors, plants of the same species and cultivars, which adapt to oxygen deficiency in the root environment and survive, respond differently compared to those which die. Processes, such as photosynthesis and chlorophyll fluorescence kinetic of the leaves of adapted plants, may not be negatively affected, although overall growth is significantly reduced. Adaptation to anoxia is, however, accompanied by changes in the metabolism (Gibbs and Greenway 2003), resulting in different leaf content of chlorophyll, carotenoids or polyphenols. These pigment contents may be evaluated by means of spectral absorption coefficients, which favor this method with regard to the detection of an anoxia specific plant response.

Table 1 Examples of non-invasive	e measurements on subs	trates and plants to	o detect and eva	iluate oxygen defic	ciency in the root env	ironment (extract from
the literature cited in this section).						

Plant or substrate	Non-invasive measurement	Characterised attribute	Advantages	Bottlenecks
characteristic	devise	or process		
Oxygen in the root zone	Galvanic, polarographic, optic,	Substrate oxygen	Indicates anoxia as stress	No information on the stress level in
	or paramagnetic	concentration	factor	the plant
Oxygen in the plant	Optical detection of	Tissue oxygen	Indicates anoxia as stress	Large variation in the tissue, critical
tissue	microbeads	concentration	factor	values unknown
Soil moisture	Tensiometer, time domain reflectometry	Soil water content	Distinguishes between water surplus and deficit	No information on the stress level in the plant
Substrate O ₂ /CO ₂	Open chambers using infrared	Root respiration	Indicates limitation in root	Does not distinguish between the
exchange	gas analyzer, eddy covariance technique		respiration	sinks/sources of O ₂ /CO ₂ -plant roots or microorganisms
Stem length, leaf area,	Ruler, linear displacement	Stem leaf and root growth	Partly very simple methods	Slow and unspecific plant response,
root length	position sensor, remote sensing, rhizotrons, X-ray computed tomography			root growth very difficult to obtain in a canopy
Mass	Balances, gamma-scanning,	Growth, water content,	Accurate measurement of	Slow and unspecific plant response,
	X-ray scanning, laser-scanner,	transpiration, shoot/root	above ground plant mass of a	requires very sophisticated equip-
	impedance spectroscopy,	ratio	larger canopy possible	ment, root mass very difficult to
	RAdio Detection And Ranging			measure
Leaf gas exchange	Open or closed chambers	Photosynthesis,	Standard method, provides	Depends on leaf position on plant,
	using infrared gas analyzer or photochemical sensor	transpiration, stomata conductance	many information related to anoxia	leaf age and adaptation to various environmental conditions, unspecific plant response, anoxia adapted plants may not respond
Chlorophyll	PAM, imaging	Efficiency of	Rapid standard method	Difficult to find a robust indicative
fluorescence kinetic		photosystem II, light saturation		parameter, anoxia adapted plants may not respond
NADP fluorescence	Laser-induced, time-resolved fluorimeter	Reduced NAD(P)H	Rapid	Unknown uncertainties due to variation within and between plants
Spectral remittance of	Spectrophotometer, photo	Chlorophyll, carotenoids,	Rapid with the potential to	Unknown uncertainties due to
leaves	diodes	polyphenols contents	distinguish among plant responses to different stress	variation within plants and with environmental conditions
Canopy reflectance	Scanning spectrophotometer	Chlorophyll carotenoids	Potential of on-line	Expensive, specific software to be
canop, reneetance	photo diodes, thermography	polyphenols per area	measurements on a larger	developed, error-prone with changing
	hyperspectral cameras	transpiration per area	canopy	environmental (light) conditions
	** *		1 V	

PRECISION HORTICULTURE APPROACHES FOR THE ASSESSMENT OF THE QUALITY OF CITRUS FRUIT

Quality of citrus fruit

If the cultivar and rootstock combination is planted, the potential fruit quality is set (Fallahi and Rodney 1992; Castle 1995; Barry et al. 2004a, 2004b). However, in the production, endogenous plant factors, production measures, the microclimate, and soil conditions have a major effect on the fruit quality. Young and vigorous trees often provide an unpredictable variation of fruit quality due to unbalanced phytohormone levels. In mature trees, the variation of fruit quality within the canopy becomes more predictable. The carbohydrate production in the photosynthetic active leaf area and allocation appears in relatively short-distances. Also, suitable pruning measures balance the vegetative and generative growths and corresponding phytohormone levels. Sun-exposed sectors of the canopy with high photosynthetic active photon flux density produce fruits with enhanced sugar contents in comparison with fruits grown in shaded inner sectors of the canopy. However, it might be interesting to check such distribution in certain plant development stages as well as after pruning measures, for obtaining an objective decision basis regarding the number and protocol of selective harvestings.

Additionally to the endogeneous factors and the production measures, the microclimate and soil conditions influence the fruit development and resulting fruit quality. Variation in the fruit maturity stage between the canopies is influenced by temperature and moisture, both affected by disturbances of the boundary layers due to air movement triggered by wind velocity and air pressure gradients, as well as radiation density. Soil type and texture provide the substrate for the supply of minerals, water, and oxygen. The site-specific monitoring of the plant response to the different factors and resulting effects on the fruit quality is presently taken into account on a subjective basis, if the grower knows his/her orchard and the variation appearing. The major reason for this uncertain approach is the lack of feasible methods for analysing variations in crop quality in the orchard (**Fig. 1**).

The current destructive methods to detect citrus fruit quality recognize the parameters: soluble solids content (SSC), acidity, and juiciness. In the production, the fruit maturity on trees is most often evaluated with respect to the SSC. For the measurement a fruit juice drop is subjected to a refractometrical analysis. The refractometer measures the total reflection at the boundary layer between glass, serving as the carrier for the juice drop, and the fruit juice. The refractive index (Snellian law) obtained is calibrated on pure sucrose concentration. The apparent SSC [%Brix] is mainly influenced by carbohydrates, organic acids, carotenoids, and free amino acids. A better impression of the fruit taste is provided by the ratio of SSC to acidity (*c.f.* Nagy 1996). However, the SSC is a feasible parameter for determining the optimum harvest date.

During citrus fruit development, the SSC increases until a steady-state is reached. At this point fruits should be harvested to avoid possible crop damage due to unfavourable weather conditions, like high precipitation rate, frost, and high radiation. A major disadvantage of the method results from the destructiveness of the measurement, since random spot readings are not suitable for fruit monitoring, and in practise only a low amount of fruits will be analysed. The high heterogeneity of the fruit quality within the canopy often demands selective harvesting. But do we know enough on the different cultivars to determine the efficient number of harvests? Furthermore, can we expect a significant variance in fruit quality in different sites of the orchard? More importantly, where should the harvest manager will send the harvest team in the first place? It seems that we presently rather often guess, while loosing money either due to expensive harvests or by means of down grading of the crop due to high heterogeneity. With new methods such questions might be approached by means of non-destructive fruit monitoring based on near infrared spectroscopy (NIRS).

The application of near infrared spectroscopy for crop monitoring on the tree

Monitoring the crop of the trees is essential to support the decision-making in production and harvesting processes (Sanders 2005; Caixeta 2006). The prediction of the crop yield (Iwaya et al. 2005; Ye et al. 2008), possible damages (Zaman et al. 2006a) or quality of the crop have been approached by means of different techniques, such as colour vision systems (Annamalai et al. 2004), hyperspectral cameras, laser-scanning technique (Wei and Salyani 2005) and ultra-sonic readings (Schuhmann and Zaman 2005; Zaman et al. 2006a), spectroscopic analyses in the visible and near infrared (NIR) wavelength range (McGlone et al. 2003). Depending on the observation level, correlation of measured parameters are applied, such as canopy density analysed with remote spectral analyses, and can be used for yield estimation (Iwaya et al. 2005; Ye et al. 2006, 2007, 2008). Shifting the observation level closer to the fruit, while increasing the percentage of the signal that is directly altered by the molecule under question – particularly visible and NIR spectroscopy is suitable to obtain data on the internal fruit properties. In the visible wavelength range, carotenoids (Zude *et al.* 2007) and nutritional valuable flava-noids (Tripoli *et al.* 2007; Wulf *et al.* 2008) might be detected in the future. Main research in the NIR wavelength range for monitoring crop quality has been conducted for two decades, and results point to feasible applications in the process management of citrus.

In agriculture NIRS has been applied to remote sensing for gathering information on the vegetation and soil properties (Knipling 1970). Non-destructive analysis of agro-food products has been studied since the sixties. Practical use was made since approximately 1980, when alcohols, sugars, proteins, fatty acids contents as well as structural changes in the conformation of starch, water cluster and protein were addressed. Presently, the NIRS is intensively used for determining the cereal quality with respect to protein, carbohydrate and water content. The market price of grained cereals is based on this method, which is supported by an authorized data bank system for calibration and secure data saving purpose.

Molecular overtones can be identified as absorption bands in the remittance and transmittance spectrum in the NIR wavelength range captured by fast diode array sensors. In contrast to the characteristic absorption peaks of pigments in visible spectroscopy caused by excitation of elec-trons, near infrared spectra of molecules' vibrational overtones show low intensity and broad bands due to overlapping vibrational modes. An assignment of peaks to individual molecule vibrations is normally not possible for calibrating on the soluble solids content or specific sugar contents. Due to the high water content of fresh fruit the absorption by functional groups such as -OH may result from water as well as carbohydrates. As result, it cannot be expected that robust calibrations working on various cultivars will be gained in the future (Sanchez et al. 2003; Golic and Walsh 2006; Nicolai et al. 2007), but even data with high measuring uncertainty might support decisions in the horticultural practise.

Since 1970, enhanced research emphasis has been carried out on developing wavelength-based or whole-spectra analytical methods for non-destructive determination of SSC, sugars and acids. The specific fingerprint of molecules are figured out qualitatively by developing a mean spectrum with adjusted confidence interval, which represents the sample's typical absorbance properties appearing in the NIR wavelength range. Most often linear methods are applied for quantitative analyses. A calibration data set is gathered that serves as the calibration matrix referenced by the related matrix representing the true values. The characteristic matrix of weighing factors is calculated using different decomposition methods to achieve smaller data sets, while the error limits the accuracy of the calibration model. For instance, the sugar content of unknown fruits can be predicted by means of the fruit spectra. Taking into account an extended spectral range in the data processing, e.g. up to 1700 nm, will normally improve the predictive capability of the model, since the molecules' fingerprint can be addressed by more variables responding characteristically due to additional molecules' vibrational overtones of lower orders captured in this wavelength range.

A detailed review of NIR physics for agricultural and food products was presented by Birth and Hecht (1987). Using the near infrared wavelength range up to 1700 nm, the SSC can be determined in intact produce (e.g. apple, banana, forages, kiwifruit, mango, melons, peach and potato) with $r^2 \ge 0.93$ and standard error of calibration (SEC) < 0.5 %Brix. However, when using only the reduced range from 800 to 1100 nm sufficient results can still be expected (Chen and Nattuvetty 1980; Bellon *et al.* 1993; Slaughter 1995).

Product monitoring using non-destructive NIRS might be particularly useful in citrus, since such readings can provide objective data on the fruit quality and maturity stage, regarding the fruit SSC [%Brix]. Miyamoto and Kitano (1995), as well as Kawano (1994), published early approaches in SSC prediction of citrus fruit using NIRS and PLS (partial least squares) regression analysis for calibration. Many research groups adapted the methods to citrus and added aspects on the histological aspects in citrus (Fraser *et al.* 2003; McGlone *et al.* 2003).

Different research groups (mainly in Japan, New Zealand and the United States have started to investigate the potential of spectral-optical methods for determining the maturity and quality of fruit (Olsen et al. 1969; Iwamoto et al. 1995). Satisfactory accuracy in practice was achieved by using the recently developed photodiode array spectrophotometers (400–1100 nm), which are fast, robust, shock- and dust resistant and available at a reasonable price. Since 2000, new sorting lines are commercially available, which appear as an innovative milestone in marketing of produce additionally to the established machine vision systems for citrus grading (e.g. Miller and Drouillard 2001; Aleixos et al. 2002). Commercial sorting lines are presently manufactured by companies world-wide (e.g. http://www.aweta.nl; http://www.greefa.nl; www.sacmi.it), working on the basis of spectral analysis in the visible and in the near-infrared wavelength range. Food preference is based on a complex system, involving cultural and sociological factors determining the product parameter valorized in the market. The weighing technique described is intended to complete the add-value processes by means of addressing the specific markets with optimum fruit quality properties. For example, in Japan or at citrus production sites producing for the Japanese market, the return-on-invest regarding such sorting lines can be reached after 2 or 3 years. Approximately 6 fruits per second can be graded on the fruit SSC with such technique. Further weighing parameters are under development. For example, the detection of internal tissue browning or even fruit acidity and particular sugar contents will be addressed in the future. However, such precise prediction is only possible, when an extended wavelength range up to 1700 nm is utilized (McGlone et al. 2003; Zude et al. 2007).

While sorting lines equipped with NIR sensor are commercially available nowadays, devices for measuring directly on the tree are still under development. Experiments with grapefruit were undertaken to evaluate the method



Fig. 5 Histogram of the quality change of citrus fruits (*Citrus reticulata* var. N59) grown in season 2007/2008, CA, U.S.A. Non-invasive spectroscopic readings started in January 2008 and were carried out until the fruits were harvested measuring 1 fruit visually representative per tree ($n_{total} = 6300$) in a commercial orchard.

using inline and hand-held NIR units with the fruit subsequently juiced to obtain a reference based on refractive index measurement of the fruit SSC. Testing prototypes of the devices, a linear regression showed highest coefficient of determination, $r^2 = 0.67$, in grapefruit at adjusted temperatures (Miller and Zude 2004). However, the temperature influence (Kawano 1994; Wülfert et al. 1998; Sanchez et al. 2003; Golic and Walsh 2006) and varying lightening conditions in the outdoor readings and working on specific wavelengths can increase the measuring uncertainty of the nondestructive analysis, if not taken into account in the calibration (Roger and Bellon-Maurel 2000; Sanchez et al. 2003; Golic and Walsh 2006; Nicolai et al. 2007; Zude et al. 2008a). Also, further logistic attempts to calibrate on the native fruit compound under question are under development (Fukhansky et al. 1993; Vogelmann 1993; Tsuchikawa and Hamada 2004; Zude et al. 2008b; Torricelli 2009).

Applications of non-destructive methods in the fruit production have been shown that the monitoring of individual fruit during its development on tree can lead to data which are easier to interpret since they do not represent the stochastic variability of heterogeneous fruit samples (Herold *et al.* 2005). Repeated from earlier readings (Zude *et al.* 2008a) non-destructive fruit monitoring was carried out weekly (n = 7) in season 2007/2008 with 6300 fruit readings for monitoring the development and spatial distribution of fruit SSC. On the first measuring date, the SSC ranged from >8 to <15 %Brix with mean 11.8 %Brix was found, while on the last date, the highest frequency of fruits with average 16.4 %Brix appeared (**Fig. 5**). Objective data on the fruit development in the orchard may help to schedule measures.

The single fruit shows three directional gradients in soluble solids content (Peiris et al. 1999), which diminishes gradually after harvest. More important for the harvest management, variation appears also between fruits within the canopy. Fruits from the inner sections of the canopy develop differently from fruit grown in exposed positions (Kender and Hartmond 1999). Most often, the fruit SSC increased from inner parts to exposed parts of the growing location in the canopy (Table 2). The variance within the canopy was reduced in trees planted in low distances (0.5 m \times 2.0 m) with pruning measures for obtaining small trees compared to high density canopies planted with high planting distance $(2.0 \text{ m} \times 4.5 \text{ m})$ in the field. Such data can help to decide on the planting system and pruning strategy, as well as provide objective information on the number of selective harvestings necessary in the production site.

An economic assessment of new smaller tree sizes with appropriate pruning (Lee and Rosa 2006) would be required to evaluate the benefit of small tree size on the number of **Table 2** Mean and standard deviation (SD) of *Citrus reticulata* var. 'N59' fruit (n=600) grown in 2 locations, distinguished between the fruit growing position in the canopy by means of a handheld spectrophotometer unit as described in Zude *et al.* (2008). Three fruits per tree were measured in a commercial citrus production site in California, USA. Dense canopy refers to intensive, but conventional farming practise, while low-density canopy refers to a production system with canopies pruned similar to the spindle concept applied, e.g., in apple production.

		11 / 0	· • • •		
	exposed	middle	inner part	Total SD	
Dense canopy, bushy tree form, planting distance 2.0 m • 4.5 m					
mean	11.32	11.15	10.51		
SD	0.94	0.94	1.09		
Low-density canopy, spindle-like tree form, planting distance					
0.5 m • 2.0 m					
mean	11.14	10.86	10.35		
SD	0.93	0.83	0.87		



Fig. 6 Spatially resolved standard deviation (grey levels representing the range from 0.4 to 1.4) of soluble solids content (SSC) of fruits (*Citrus reticulata* var. N59) grown in inner, middle, and exposed sections of big and dense canopy (A) and small, spindle-like canopy (B). Measurements (n = 600) were carried out in January 2008 within one day and plotted based on geodetic data (WGS84-format).

necessary selected harvestings (Sanders 2005), taking into account the drawbacks of high investment costs.

The fruit SSC is influenced by the genome as well as by the environmental factors. In recent approaches (Hutton et al. 2007), the effect of temporal water supply on the fruit quality was studied. The spatially and temporal resolved variance of fruit quality can be approached again by means of non-destructive fruit monitoring. In viticulture, site-specific data recording already has a longer history (Johnson et al. 2001; Hall et al. 2003; Lamb et al. 2004; Bramley and Hamilton 2007; dos Santos et al. 2007; Reynolds et al. 2007). A citrus production site with low planting distance and pruning measures for small and loose, spindle-like canopies compared to a traditional planting system providing higher plant distances and high density, bigger canopies, the standard deviation of fruits from inner canopy and exposed sections in the canopy was randomly distributed in the sites. The standard deviation was generally higher in the traditional system with dense canopies (Fig. 6). Such findings point to the potential value of monitoring fruits by means of in-situ analysis regarding the spatio-temporal variability in the fruit maturity stage in the production. By means of the data, the site-specific harvest measures can be optimized with respect to heterogeneity of the crop and efficient labour usage. Performing spatially-resolved, cost-effective production measures (Sevier and Lee 2004; Bullock and Lowenberg-de Boer 2007; Reidsma et al. 2007) are gaining more support by the development of autonomous vehicles (e.g. Subramanian et al. 2006).

CONCLUDING REMARKS

In-situ analyses for monitoring the physiological plant response may become an important tool to deal with necessary changes in crop production in the future. Beside fine-tuning the processes based on the physiological plant response and making the processes more efficient, present research regarding to the impact of climate change shows a new application field of *in-situ* analyses. Data on the crop are presently hardly available with respect to spatial and temporal changes of the crop development.

REFERENCES

- Abbott JA (1999) Quality measurement of fruits and vegetables. *Postharvest Biology and Technology* 15, 207-225
- Aleixos N, Blasco J, Navarrón F, Molto E (2002) Multispectral inspection of citrus in real-time using machine vision and digital signal processors. *Computers and Electronics in Agriculture* 33, 121-137
- Andersen PC, Lombard PB, Westwood MN (1984) Leaf conductance, growth and survival of willow and deciduous fruit tree species under flooded soil conditions. *Journal of the American Society for Horticultural Science* 109, 132-138
- Annamalai P, Lee WS, Burks TF (2004) Color vision system for estimating citrus yield in real-time. ASAE/CSAE Meeting presentation, paper number 043054
- **Baldocchi DD** (2003) Assessing the eddy covariance technique for evaluating carbon dioxide exchange rates of ecosystems: Past, present and future. *Global Change Biology* **9**, 479-492
- Barry GH, Castle WS, Davies FS (2004a) Soluble solids accumulation in 'Valencia' sweet orange as related to rootstock selection and fruit size. *Journal of the American Society for Horticultural Science* 129, 594-598
- Barry GH, Castle WS, Davies FS (2004b) Rootstocks and plant water relations affect sugar accumulation of citrus fruit via osmotic adjustment more options. *Journal of the American Society for Horticultural Science* 129, 881-889
- Beckman TG, Perry RL, Flore JA (1992) Short-term flooding affects gas exchange characteristics of containerized sour cherry trees. *HortScience* 27, 1297-1301
- Bellon V, Vigneau JL, Leclercq M (1993) Feasibility and performances of a new, multiplexed, fast and low-cost fiber-optic NIR spectrometer for on-line measurement of sugar in fruits. *Applied Spectroscopy* 47, 1079-1083
- Birth GS, Hecht HG (1987) The physics of near-infrared reflectance. In: Williams P, Norris K (Eds) Near-Infrared Technology in the Agricultural and Food Industries, American Association of Cereal Chemists, St. Paul, MN, pp 1-15
- Bramley RGV, Hamilton RP (2007) Terroir and precision viticulture: Are thy compatible? *Journal international des sciences de la vigne et du vin* 41, 1-8
- Brody SS, Rabinowitch E (1957) Excitation lifetime of photosynthetic pigments in vitro and in vivo. Science 125, 555-558
- Bullock DS, Lowenberg-de Boer J (2007) Using spatial analysis to study the values of variable rate technology and information. *Journal of Agricultural Economics* 58, 517-535
- Burr GO, Tanimoto T, Harlt CE, Forbes A, Sadaoba G, Aston F, Payne JH, Silva JA Sloana GE (1956) Uses of radioisotopes by the Hawaiian sugar plantations. Proceedings of the International Conference on the Peaceful Uses of Atomic Energy, Geneva 12, 177-183
- Buschmann C, Lichtenthaler HK (1998) Principles and characteristics of multi-colour fluorescence imaging of plants. *Journal of Plant Physiology* 152, 297-314
- Caixeta JV (2006) Orange harvesting scheduling management: a case study more options. Journal of the Operational Research Society 57, 637-642
- Cao WQ, Duan YX (2006) Optical fiber evanescent wave sensor for oxygen deficiency detection. Sensors and Actuators B -Chemical 119, 363-369
- Carter GA (1994) Ratios of leaf reflectances in narrow wavebands as indicators of plant stress. *International Journal of Remote Sensing* 15, 697-703
- Castle WS (1995) Rootstock as a fruit quality factor in citrus and deciduous tree crops more options. *New Zealand Journal of Crop and Horticultural Science* 23, 383-394
- Chen P, Nattuvetty VR (1980) Light transmittance through a region of an intact fruit. *Transactions of the ASAE* 23, 519-522
- Chong JPC, Liew OW, Li BQ, Asundi AK (2007) Optical fluorescence biosensor for plant water stress detection. Progress in Biomedical Optics and Imaging - Proceedings of SPIE 6535, 653508
- Cook SE, Bramley RGV (1998) Precision agriculture opportunities, benefits and pitfalls of site-specific crop management in Australia. *Australian Journal* of Experimental Agriculture 38, 753-763

Crawford RMM (1993) Plant survival without oxygen. *Biologist* 40, 110-163 Cubeddu R, Pifferi A, Taroni P, Torricelli A, Valentini G, Ruiz-Altisent M,

Valero C, Ortiz C (1999) Non-destructive measurements of the optical properties of fruits by means of time-resolved reflectance. *Proceedings of SPIE* -

The International Society for Optical Engineering 3597, 445-449

- Davidson EA, Savage K, Verchot LV, Navarro R (2002) Minimizing artifacts and biases in chamber-based measurements of soil respiration. Agricultural and Forest Meteorology 113, 21-37
- **Davies WJ, Kudoyarova G, Hartung W** (2005) Long-distance ABA signaling and its relation to other signaling pathways in the detection of soil drying and the mediation of the plant's response to drought. *Journal of Plant Growth Regulation* **24**, 285-295
- Day DA, Lambers H (1983) The regulation of glycolysis and electron transport in roots. *Physiologia Plantarum* 58, 155-160
- Dos Santos TP, Lopes CM, Rodrigues ML, de Souza CR, da Silva JMR, Maroco JP, Pereira JS, Chaves MM (2007) Effects of deficit irrigation strategies on cluster microclimate for improving fruit composition of Moscatel field-grown grapevines. *Scientia Horticulturae* 112, 321-330
- Drew MC (1997) Oxygen deficiency and root metabolism: Injury and acclimation under hypoxia and anoxia. Annual Review of Plant Physiology and Plant Molecular Biology 48, 223-250
- Dry IB, Wiskich JT (1982) Role of external adenosin triphosphat/adenosin diphosphat ratio in the control of plant mitochondrial respiration. Archieves of Biochemistry and Biophysics 217, 72-79
- Dzikiti S, Steppe K, Lemeur R, Milford JR (2007) Whole-tree level water balance and its implications on stomatal oscillations in orange trees [*Citrus* sinensis (L.) Osbeck] under natural climatic conditions. Journal of Experimental Botany 58, 1893-1901
- Eccher Zerbini P, Grassi M, Cubeddu R, Pifferi A, Torricelli A (2002) Nondestructive detection of brown heart in pears by time-resolved reflectance spectroscopy. *Postharvest Biology and Technology* 25, 87-99
- Elwadie ME, Pierce FJ, Qi J (2005) Remote sensing of canopy dynamics and biophysical variables estimation of corn in Michigan. Agronomy Journal 97, 99-105
- Ewert F, Rounsevell MDA, Reginster I (2005) Future scenarios of European agricultural land use. I. Estimating changes in crop productivity. Agriculture Ecosystems and Environment 107, 101-116
- Fallahi E, Rodney DR (1992) Tree size, yield, fruit-quality, and leaf mineral nutrient concentration pf Fairchild mandarine on 6 roostocks. *Journal of the American Society for Horticultural Science* **117**, 28-31
- Fernandez JE, Green SR, Caspari HW, Diaz-Espejo A, Cuevas MV (2008) The use of sap flow measurements for scheduling irrigation in olive, apple and Asian pear trees and in grapevines. *Plant and Soil* **305**, 91-104
- Fernandez MD (2006) Changes in photosynthesis and fluorescence in response to flooding in emerged and submerged leaves of *Pouteria orinocoensis*. *Photosynthetica* 44, 32-38
- Fraser DG, Jordan RB, Künnemeyer R, McGlone VA (2003) Light distribution inside mandarin fruit during internal quality assessment by NIR spectroscopy. *Postharvest Biology and Technology* 27, 185-196
- Fukshansky L, van Remisowsky AM, McClendon J, Ritterbusch A, Richter T, Mohr H (1993) Absorption spectra of leaves corrected for scattering and distributional error: A radiative transfer and absorption statistics treatment. *Photochemistry and Photobiology* 57, 538-555
- Gamon JA, Serrano L, Surfus JS (1997) The photochemical reflectance index: an optical indicator of photosynthetic radiation use efficiency across species, functional types, and nutrient levels. *Oecologia* 112, 492-501
- Gebbers R, Zude M (2008) Spatial distribution of drought stress and qualityrelated apple fruit monitoring on tree. CD-*Proceedings of the CIGR World Congress*, Brazil, Foz de Iguacu, August 31 to September 4, 2008
- Gerst U, Schonknecht G, Heber U (1994) ATP and NADPH as the driving force of carbon reduction in leaves in relation to thylakoid energization by light. *Planta* **193**, 421-429
- Gibbs J, Greenway H (2003) Mechanisms of anoxia tolerance in plants. I. Growth, survival and anaerobic catabolism. *Functional Plant Biology* 30, 1-47
- Giersch C, Heber U, Kobayashi Y, Inoue Y, Shibata K, Heldt HW (1980) Energy charge phosphorylation potential and proton motive force in chloroplasts. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 590, 59-73
- Golic M, Walsh KB (2006) Robustness of calibration models based on near infrared spectroscopy for the in-line grading of stonefruit for total soluble solids content. *Analytica Chimica Acta* **555**, 286-291
- Grenzdörffer G, Gebbers RIB (2001) Seven years of yield mapping Analysis and possibilities of multi year yield mapping data. In: Grenier G, Blackmore S (Eds) *Third European Conference on Precision Agriculture*, ECPA 2001, Agro Montpellier, Ecole Nationale Supérieure Agronomique, Montpellier, France, pp 31-36
- Gutezeit B (2000a) Non-destructive measurement of fresh plant mass by the gamma-scanning technique applied to broccoli. *Journal of Agricultural Engineering Research* **75**, 251-255
- **Gutezeit B** (2000b) Using a non-destructive growth measurement technique to estimate the critical soil moisture level for leek. *Acta Horticulturae* **537**, 805-812
- Hanning I, Heldt HW (1993) On the function of mitochondrial metabolism during photosynthesis in spinach leaves (*Spinacia oleracea* L.). Partitioning between respiration and export of redox equivalents and precursors for nitrat assimilation products. *Plant Physiology* 103, 1147-1154
- Hagen SF, Solhaug KA, Bengtsson GB, Borge GIA, Bilger W (2006) Chloro-

phyll fluorescence as a tool for non-destructive estimation of anthocyanins and total flavonoids in apples. *Postharvest Biology and Technology* **41**, 156-163

- Hall A, Lamb DW, Holzapfel B, Louis J (2002) Optical remote sensing applications in viticulture a review. *Australian Journal of Grape and Wine Research* **8**, 36-47
- Hall A, Louis J, Lamb D (2003) Characterising and mapping vineyard canopy using high-spatial-resolution aerial multispectral image. *Computer and Geo*sciences 29, 813-822
- Hansen PM, Schjoerring JK (2003) Reflectance measurement of canopy biomass and nitrogen status in wheat crops using normalized difference vegetation indices and partial least squares regression. *Remote Sensing of Envi*ronment 86, 542-553
- Hense A, Glowienka-Hense R, Müller M, Braun P (2002) Spatial modelling of phenological observations to analyse their interannual variations in Germany. Agricultural and Forest Meteorology 112, 161-178
- Herold B, Truppel I, Zude M, Geyer M (2005) Spectral measurements on 'Elstar' apples during fruit development on tree. *Journal Biosystems Engi*neering 91, 173-182
- Hoffmann P, Walter G, Wiedenroth EM, Peine G (1993) How the cereals cope with oxygen deficiency. *Photosynthetica* 28, 495-513
- Hutton RJ, Landsberg JJ, Sutton BG (2007) Timing irrigation to suit citrus phenology: a means of reducing water use without compromising fruit yield and quality? Australian *Journal of Experimental Agriculture* **47**, 71-80
- Iwamoto M, Kawano S, Ozaki O (1995) An overview of research and development of near infrared spectroscopy in Japan. *Journal of Near Infrared Spectroscopy* 3, 179-189
- Iwaya K, Yamamoto H, Morinaga K (2005) Production capacity evaluation of the citrus tree by the optical method. *Phyton-Annales rei Botanicae* 45, 481-485
- Johnson LF, Bosch DF, Williams DC, Lobitz BM (2001) Remote sensing of vineyard management zones: Implications for wine quality. *Applied Engi*neering in Agriculture 17, 557-560
- Kautsky H, Hirsch A (1931) Neue Versuche zur Kohlenstoffassimilation. Naturwissenschaften 19, 964
- Kawano S (1994) Non destructive NIR quality evaluation of fruits and vegetables in Japan. *NIR news* 5, 10-12
- Kender WJ, Hartmond U (1999) Variability in detachment force and other properties of fruit within orange tree canopies. *Fruit Varieties Journal* 53, 105-109
- Kennedy RA, Rumpho ME, Fox TC (1992) Anaerobic metabolism in plants. Plant Physiology 100, 1-6
- Knipling EB (1970) Physical and physiological basis for the reflectance of visible and near-infrared radiation from vegetation. *Remote Sensing of Envi*ronment 1, 155-159
- Krause GH, Weis E (1991) Chlorophyll fluorescence and photosynthesis: the basics. Annual Review of Plant Physiology and Plant Molecular Biology 42, 313-349
- Krömer S (1995) Respiration during photosynthesis. Annual Review of Plant Physiology and Plant Molecular Biology 46, 45-70
- Kuzyakov Y (2006) Sources of CO₂ efflux from soil and review of partitioning methods. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 38, 425-448
- Kuzyakov YV, Larionova AA (2006) Contribution of rhizomicrobial and root respiration to the CO₂ emission from soil. *Eurasian Soil Science* 39, 753-764
- Kwast KE, Hand SC (1996) Acute depression of mitochondrial protein synthesis during anoxia – contributions of oxygen sensing, matrix acidification and redox state. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 271, 7313-7319
- Ladokhin AS, Brand L (1995) Evidence for an excited-state reaction contributing to NADH fluorescence. *Journal of Fluorescence* **5**, 99-106
- Lakowicz JR (2006) Principles of Fluorescence Spectroscopy (3rd Edn), Springer, New York, 954 pp
- Lamb DW, Weedon MM, Bramley RGV (2004) Using remote sensing to predict grape phenolics and colour at harvest in a Cabernet Sauvignon vineyard: Timing observations against vine phenology and optimising image resolution. Harvest. Australian Journal of Grape and Wine Research 10, 46-54
- Lambers H, Van der Werf A, Konings H (1991) Respiratory patterns in relation to their functioning. In: Waisel Y, Eshel A, Kafkafi U (Eds) *Plant Roots: The Hidden Half*, Marcel Dekker, Inc., pp 229-264
- Larson KD, Schaffer B (1991) Flooding, leaf gas exchange, and growth of mango in containers. *Journal of the American Society for Horticultural Science* 116, 156-160
- Lee JH, Heuvelink E (2003) Simulation of leaf area development based on dry matter partitioning and specific leaf area for cut chrysanthemum. *Annals of Botany* 91, 319-327
- Lee BS, Rosa UA (2006) Development of a canopy volume reduction technique for easy assessment and harvesting of Valencia citrus fruits. *Transactions of the ASABE* 49, 1695-1703
- Lenk S, Chaerle L, Pfündel EE, Langsdorf G, Hagenbeek D, Lichtenthaler HK, Van der Straeten D, Buschmann C (2007) Multi-colour fluorescence and reflectance imaging at the leaf level and its application possibilities. *Journal of Experimental Botany* 58, 807-14
- Li H, Syvertsen JP, McCoy CW (2006) Water stress and root injury from simulated flooding and *Diaprepes abbreviatus* root weevil larval feeding in

citrus. Soil Science 171, 138-151

- Li M, Yang D, Li W (2007) Leaf gas exchange characteristics and chlorophyll fluorescence of three wetland plants in response to long-term soil flooding. *Photosynthetica* **2**, 222-228
- Liao CT, Lin CH (1995) Effect of flood stress on morphology and anaerobic metabolism of *Momordica charantia*. *Environmental and Experimental Botany* 13, 105-113
- Lichtenthaler HK, Rinderle U (1988) The role of chlorophyll fluorescence in the detection of stress conditions in plants. *CRC Critical Reviews in Analytical Chemistry* **19**, S29-S85
- Lichtenthaler HK, Schweiger J (1998) Cell wall bound ferulic acid, the major substance of the blue-green fluorescence emission of plants. *Journal of Plant Physiology* 152, 272-282
- Lüdeker W, Günther KP, Dahn HG (1997) Laser induced leaf fluorescence -A tool for vegetation status- and stress-monitoring and optical aided agriculture. SPIE 3059, 63-75
- Mahajan S, Tuteja N (2005) Cold, salinity and drought stresses: An overview. Archives of Biochemistry and Biochemistry and Biophysics 444, 139-158
- Marcelis LFM, Heuvelink E, Goudriaan J (1998) Modelling biomass production and yield of horticultural crops: a review. *Scientia Horticulturae* X, 83-111
- McGlone VA, Fraser DG, Jordan RB, Kunnemeyer R (2003) Internal quality assessment of mandarin fruit by vis/NIR spectroscopy. *Journal of Near Infra*red Spectroscopy 11, 323-332
- Megonigal JP, Guenther AB (2008) Methane emissions from upland forest soils and vegetation. *Tree Physiology* 28, 491-498
- Meron M, Cohen S, Melman G (2000) Tree shape and volume measurement by light interception and aerial photogrammetry. *Transactions of the Ameri*can Society of Agricultural Engineers 43, 475-481
- Merzlyak MN, Gitelson AA, Chivkunova OB, Rakitin VY (1999) Non-destructive optical detection of pigment changes during leaf senescence and fruit ripening. *Physiologia Plantarum* 106, 135-141
- Miller WM, Drouillard GP (2001) Multiple feature analysis for machine vision grading of Florida citrus. Applied Engineering in Agriculture 17, 627-633
- Miller WM, Zude M (2004) NIR-based sensing to identify soluble solids content of Florida citrus. *Applied Engineering in Agriculture* **20**, 321-327
- Minasny B, McBratney AB, Whelan BM (2005) VESPER version 1.62. Australian Centre for Precision Agriculture, McMillan Building A05, The University of Sydney, NSW, Available online: http://www.usyd.edu.au/su/agric/acpa
- Miyamoto J, Kitano Y (1995) Non-destructive determination of sugar content in satsuma mandarin fruit by near infrared transmittance spectroscopy. *Journal of Near Infrared Spectroscopy* **3**, 227-237
- Möller M, Alchanatis V, Cohen Y, Meron M, Tsipris J, Naor A, Ostrovsky V, Sprintsin M, Cohen S (2007) Use of thermal and visible imagery for estimating crop water status of irrigated grapevine. *Journal of Experimental Botany* 58, 827-838
- Moran JA, Moran AJ (1998) Foliar reflectance and vector analysis reveal nutrient stress in prey-deprived pitcher plants (*Nepenthes rafflesiana*). International Journal of Plant Science 159, 996-1001
- Morimoto K, Yamasue Y (2007) Differential ability of alcohol fermentation between the seeds of flooding-tolerant and flooding-susceptible varieties of *Echinochloa crus-galli* (L.) Beauv. Weed Biology and Management 7, 62-69
- Nagy S (1996) Factors affecting the flavor of citrus fruits and their juice products. In: *Quality Control Manual for Citrus Processing Plants* (Vol 3) Agscience, Inc., FL, USA, 325 pp
- Nedbal L, Soukupova J, Whitmarsh J, Titrilek M (2000) Postharvest imaging of chlorophyll fluorescence from lemons can be used to predict fruit quality. *Photosynthetica* 38, 571-579
- Neumann PM (2008) Coping mechanisms for crop plants in drought-prone environments. Annals of Botany 101, 901-907
- Nicolai BN, Beullens K, Bobelyn E, Peirs A, Saeys W, Theron KI, Lammertyn J (2007) Nondestructive measurement of fruit and vegetable quality by means of NIR spectroscopy. A review. *Postharvest Biology and Technology* 46, 99-118
- Oki LR, Lieth JH (2004) Effect of changes in substrate salinity on the elongation of *Rosa hybrida* L. 'Kardinal' stems. *Scientia Horticulturae* **101**, 103-119
- **Olsen KL, Schomer HA, Bartram RD** (1969) Segregation of 'Golden Delicious' apples for quality by light transmission. *Journal of the American Society for Horticultural Science*, 821-828
- Omasa K, Hosoi F, Konishi A (2007) 3D lidar imaging for detecting and understanding plant responses and canopy structure. *Journal of Experimental Botany* 58, 881-898
- Ozaki Y, McClure WF, Christy AA (Eds) (2006) Near-Infrared Spectroscopy in Food Science and Technology, John Wiley & Sons, City, 424 pp
- Parry MAJ, Flexas J, Medrano H (2005) Prospects for crop production under drought: research priorities and future directions. *Annals of Applied Biology* 147, 211-226
- Paul RJ, Schneckenburger H (1996) Oxygen concentration and the oxidationreduction state of yeast: determination of free/bound NADH and flavins by time-resolved spectroscopy. *Naturwissenschaften* 83, 32-35
- Peine G, Hoffmann P, Seifert G, Schilling G (1985) Pyridine nucleotide pat-

tern and reduction charge in wheat seedlings with special regard to different photosynthetic conditions. *Biochemie und Physiologie der Pflanzen* **180**, 1-14

- Peiris KHS, Dull GG, Leffler RG, Kays SJ (1999) Spatial variability of soluble solids or dry-matter content within individual fruits, bulbs, or tubers: Implications for the development and use of NIR spectrometric techniques. *HortScience* 34, 114-118
- Peñuelas J, Baret F, Filella I (1995) Semi-empirical indices to assess carotenoids. Chlorophyll a ratio from leaf spectral reflectance. *Photosynthetica* 31, 221-230
- Peñuelas J, Filella I, Llusià J, Siscart D, Piñol J (1998) Comparative field study of spring and summer leaf gas exchange and photobiology of the Mediterranean tree *Quercus ilex* and *Phillyrea latifolia*. Journal of Experimental Botany 49, 229-238
- Perata P, Alpi A (1993) Plant responses to anaerobiosis. Plant Science 93, 1-17
- Pezeshki SR, Pardue JH, de Laune RD (1996) Leaf gas exchange and growth of flood-tolerant and flood-sensitive tree species under low soil redox conditions. *Tree Physiology* 16, 453-458
- Pfister-Sieber M, Brändle R (1994) Aspects of plant behaviour under anoxia and post-anoxia. CD-Proceedings of the Royal Society of Edinburgh 102b
- Piepho HP, Büchse A, Emrich K (2003) A hitchhiker's guide to mixed models for randomized experiments. *Journal of Agronomy and Crop Science* 189, 310-322
- Pogue BW, Pitts JD, Mycek MA, Sloboda RD, Wilmot CM, Brandsema JF, O'Hara JA (2001) In vivo NADH fluorescence monitoring as an assay for cellular damage in photodynamic therapy. *Photochemistry and Photobiology* 74, 817
- Ponnamperuma FN (1972) The chemistry of submerged soils. Advances in Agronomy 24, 29-96
- Pradet A, Raymond P (1983) Adenine nucleotide ratios and adenylat energy charge in energy metabolism. Annual Review of Plant Physiology 34, 199-234
- Phung HT, Knipling EB (1976) Photosynthesis and transpiration of *Citrus* seedlings under flooded conditions. *HortScience* 11, 131-133
- Qin J, Lu R (2007a) Measurement of the absorption and scattering properties of turbid liquid foods using hyperspectral imaging. *Applied Spectroscopy* 61, 388-396
- Qin J, Lu R (2007b) Monte Carlo simulation of light propagation in apples. ASABE Paper No. 073058
- Qing ZS, Ji BP, Zude M (2008) Non-destructive analyses of apple quality parameters by means of laser-induced light backscattering imaging. *Postharvest Biology and Technology* **48**, 215-222
- Rao IM, Arulanantham AR, Terry N (1990) Diurnal changes in adenylates and nicotinamide nucleotides in sugar beet leaves. *Photosynthesis Research* 23, 205-212
- Reidsma P, Ewert F, Lansink AO (2007) Analysis of farm performance in Europe under different climatic and management conditions to improve understanding of adaptive capacity. *Climatic Change* 84, 403-422
- Reynolds AG, Senchuk IV, van der Reest C, de Savigny C (2007) Use of GPS and GIS for Elucidation of the Basis for Terroir: Spatial Variation in an Ontario Riesling Vineyard. *American Journal for Enology and Viticulture* 58, 145-162
- Roberto SR, Farias PRS, Filho AB (2002) Geostatistical analysis of spatial dynamics of citrus variegated chlorosis. *Fitopatologia Brasileira* 27, 599-604
- **Roger JM, Bellon-Maurel V** (2000) Using genetic algorithms to select wavelengths in near infrared spectra: application to sugar content prediction in cherries. *Applied Spectroscopy* **54**, 1313-1320
- Rounsevell MDA, Reginster I, Araújo MB, Carter R, Dendoncker N, Ewert F, House JI, Kankaanpää S, Leemans R, Metzger MJ, Schmit C, Smith P, Tuck G (2006) A coherent set of future land use change scenarios for Europe. *Agriculture Ecosystems and Environment* 114, 57-68
- Saito Y (2006) Plant health status monitoring using laser technique. *Bionics* 3, 70-71 (in Japanese)
- Salekdeh GH, Komatsu S (2007) Crop proteomics: Aim at sustainable agriculture of tomorrow. *Proteomics* 7, 2976-2996
- Sanchez NH, Lurol S, Roger JM, Bellon-Maurel V (2003) Robustness of models based on NIR spectra for sugar content prediction in apples. *Journal* of Near Infrared Spectroscopy 11, 97-107
- Sanders KF (2005) Orange harvesting systems review. *Biosystems Engineering* **90**, 115-125
- Schmälzlin E, van Dongen JT, Klimant I, Marmodee B, Steup M, Fisahn J, Geigenberger P, Lohmannsroben HG (2005) An optical multifrequency phase-modulation method using microbeads for measuring intracellular oxygen concentrations in plants. *Biophysical Journal* 89, 1339-1345
- Schouten RE, Huijben TPM, Tijskens LMM, van Kooten O (2007) Modelling the acceptance period of truss tomato batches. *Postharvest Biology and Technology* 45, 307-316
- Schumann AW, Zaman QU (2005) Software development for real-time ultrasonic mapping of tree canopy size. *Computers and Electronics in Agriculture* 4, 25-40
- Schwarz D, Kläring HP (2001) Allometry to estimate leaf area of tomato. Journal of Plant Nutrition 24, 1291-1309

Sevier BJ, Lee WS (2004) Precision agriculture in citrus: a probit model analy-

sis for technology adoption. ASAE/CSAE Meeting Presentation 041092

- Siebke K, Laisk A, Oja V, Kiirats O, Raschke K, Heber U (1990) Control of photosynthesis in leaves as revealed by rapid gas exchange and measurements of the assimilatory force FA. *Planta* 182, 513-522
- Siffel P, Kutík J, Lebedev NN (1991) Spectroscopically analysed degradation of chlorophyll-protein complexes and chloroplast ultrastructure during yellowing of leaves. *Photosynthetica* 25, 395-407
- Slaughter DC (1995) Nondestructive determination of internal quality in peaches and nectarines. *Transactions of the ASAE* 38, 617-623
- Smith MW, Ager PL (1988) Effect of soil flooding on leaf gas exchange of seedling pecan trees. *HortScience* 23, 370-372
- Stafford JV (2000) Implementing precision agriculture in the 21st century. Journal of Agricultural Engineering Research 76, 267-275
- Storey R, Walker RR (1999) Citrus and salinity. Scientia Horticulturae 78, 39-81
- Subramanian V, Burks TF, Arroyo AA (2006) Development of machine vision and laser radar based autonomous vehicle guidance systems for citrus grove navigation. *Computers and Electronics in Agriculture* 53, 130-143
- Sumpf B (2009) Spectrophotometer technology. In: Zude M (Ed) Optical Monitoring of Fresh and Processed Agricultural Crops, CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, pp 143-157
- Tang S, Xi L, Zheng J, Li H (2003) Response to elevated CO₂ of Indian mustard and sunflower growing on copper contaminated soil. *Bulletin of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology* 71, 988-997
- Tijskens LMM, van Kooten O (2006) Theoretical considerations on generic modelling of harvest maturity, enzyme status and quality behaviour. *International Journal of Postharvest Technology ad Innovation* 1, 106-20
- Torricelli A (2009) Determination of optical properties in turbid media: timeresolved approach. In: Zude M (Ed) *Optical Monitoring of Fresh and Processed Agricultural Crops*, CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, pp 55-78
- Trauth M, Gebbers R, Marwan N (2007) MATLAB® Recipes for Earth Sciences, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 288 pp
- Tripoli E, La Guardia M, Giammanco S, Di Majo D, Giammanco M (2007) Citrus flavonoids: Molecular structure, biological activity and nutritional properties: A review. *Food Chemistry* **104**, 466-479
- Tsuchikawa S, Hamada T (2004) Application of time-of-flight near infrared spectroscopy for detecting sugar and acid contents in apples. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 52, 2434-2439
- Van Dongen JT, Roeb GW, Dautzenberg M, Froehlich A, Vigeolas H, Minchin PEH, Geigenberger P (2004) Phloem import and storage metabolism are highly coordinated by the low oxygen concentrations within developing wheat seeds. *Plant Physiology* **135**, 1809-1821
- Verstraeten WW, Veroustraete F, Feyen J (2008) Assessment of evapotranspiration and soil moisture content across different scales of observation. Sensors 8, 70-117
- Vogelmann TC (1993) Plant-tissue optics. Annual Review of Plant Physiology and Plant Molecular Biology 44, 231-251
- Vu JCV, Yelenosky G (1991) Photosynthetic responses of citrus trees to soil flooding. *Physiologia Plantarum* 81, 7-14
- Wei J, Salyani M (2005) Development of a laser scanner for measuring tree canopy characteristics: Phase 2. Foliage density measurement. *Transactions* of the ASAE 48, 1595-1601
- Wigge B, Krömer S, Gardeström P (1993) The redox levels and subcellular distribution of pyridin nucleotides in illuminated barley leaf protoplasts studied by rapid fractionation. *Physiologia Plantarum* 88, 10-18
- Wülfert F, Kok WT, Smilde AK (1998) Influence of temperature on vibrational spectra and consequences for the predictive ability of multivariate models. *Analytical Chemistry* 70, 1761-1767
- Wulf JS, Rühmann S, Regos I, Puhl I, Treutter D, Zude M (2008) Analyses of phenolic compounds in strawberry fruits (*Fragaria x ananassa*) by chromatographic and non-destructively applied laser-induced fluorescence spectroscopy. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 56, 2875-2882
- Ye XJ, Sakai K, Garciano LO, Asada SI, Sasao A (2006) Estimation of citrus yield from airborne hyperspectral images using a neural network model. *Ecological Modelling* 198, 426-432
- Ye XJ, Sakai K, Manago M, Asada SI, Sasao A (2007) Prediction of citrus yield from airborne hyperspectral imagery. *Precision Agriculture* 8, 111-125
- Ye X, Sakai K, Sasao A, Asada SI, Sasao A (2008) Potential of airborne hyperspectral imagery to estimate fruit yield in citrus. *Chemometrics and Intelligent Laboratory Systems* **90**, 132-144
- Zaman QU, Schumann AW, Hostler HK (2006a) Estimation of citrus fruit yield using ultrasonically-sensed tree size. *Applied Engineering in Agriculture* 22, 39-43
- Zaman QU, Schumann A, Hostler HK (2006b) Rapid estimation of citrus tree damage from hurricanes in Florida using an ultrasonic tree measurement system. *Horttechnology* 16, 339-344
- Zhang N, Wang M, Wang N (2002) Precision agriculture: a worldwide overview. Computers and Electronics in Agriculture 36, 113-132
- Zude M, Ebert G, Lüdders P (1998) Influence of flooding on growth and gas exchange of mango rootstocks (*Mangifera indica* L.) and proposed selection criteria for flood tolerance. *Applied Botany* **72**, 148-151
- Zude-Sasse M, Lüdders P (2000) Citrus roots' responses to anoxia. Acta Horticulturae 531, 121-128

- Zude-Sasse M (2000) Influence of temporarily reduced oxygen partial pressure in the rootzone on reduction degree of NAD(P) and photosynthesis of mango as well as interactions with the iron supply of mango and citrus. PhD thesis, Humboldt-Universität zu Berlin, 121 pp
- Zude-Sasse M, Hartmond U, Lüdders P (2001) Pyridine nucleotide charge reduces photosynthesis under short-term oxygen deficiency. *Journal of the American Society for Horticultural Science* **125**, 703-709
- Zude M (2003) Comparison of indices and multivariate models to non-destructively predict the fruit chlorophyll by means of visible spectrometry in apples. *Analytica Chimica Acta* 481, 119-126
- Zude M, McRoberts N (2006) Product monitoring and process control in the crop supply chain. Agricultural Engineering 61, 2-3
- Zude M, Birlouez I, Paschold J, Rutledge DN (2007) Nondestructive spectral-optical sensing of carrot quality during storage. *Postharvest Biology and Technology* **45**, 30-37
- Zude M (Ed) (2009) Optical Monitoring of Fresh and Processed Agricultural Crops, CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, 576 pp
- Zude M, Pflanz M, Kaprielian C, Aivazian BL (2008a) NIRS as a tool for precision horticulture in the citrus industry. *Journal Biosystems Engineering* 99, 455-459
- Zude M, Spinelli L, Torricelli A (2008b) Approach for nondestructive pigment analysis in phantoms and carrots by means of time-of-flight and multiwavelength remittance readings. *Analytica et Chimica Acta* 623, 204-212